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ITEM NO. 7: COMMUNITY PLAN AMENDMENT AND CHANGE IN ZONING
FOR A RESIDENTIAL COMMUNITY PROJECT FOR A&B
PROPERTIES, INC. (KIHEI) (CC 11-103)
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: . .(gavel). . . Good afternoon. The Land Use Committee meeting of
March 19, 2014 will now come to order. I'm Councilmember Don Guzman, Vice-Chair of the
Committee. At this time, I would please request anyone who has a cell phone to please turn it on
silence. Today this afternoon, I'm going to introduce our Members that are here and present.
Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aloha and good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And Riki Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: We have Chairman Bob Carroll excused, as well as Chair Baisa and Mike
Victorino and Mike White, all excused. For the Executive Branch, we have representative Will
Spence from the Planning Department. He's the Director.
MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: We have Kurt Wollenhaupt from the Planning Department.
MR. WOLLENHAUPT: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: We have Michael Miyamoto, Deputy Director of Environmental
Management. Robert Halvorson, Chief Planning and Development of the Department of Parks
and Recreation. On-call we have Jo-Ann Ridao, Director of Housing and Human Concerns and
David Goode, Director of Public Works. From the Department of Corporation Counsel, we have
Michael Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And from our applicant's representative, we have Grant Chun, Vice
President of A&B Properties along with several of his resource personnel and representatives.
For our Committee Staff, we have Scott Jensen, our Legislative Analyst, Clarita Balala, our
Committee Secretary, and Carla Nakata, our Legislative Attorney. Today we have one single
item on our agenda, LU-7, the Community Plan Amendment and Change in Zoning for a
Residential Community Project for A&B Properties, Inc. in Kihei. I'm gonna go ahead and
check in with our District Offices. Starting with Hana District Office, Dawn Lono, are you
present?
MS. LONO: Yes, good afternoon. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Good afternoon. And in Lanai District Office, Denise Fernandez, are you
present?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Good afternoon. And in Molokai District Office, is Tina Thompson, are you
present?
MS. THOMPSON: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Tina Thompson at the Molokai Office.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. For those in the remote areas, if you'd like to testify, please
contact the Staff or personnel that is present there at those District Offices to make arrangements
to testify. In regards to those in our gallery and those that may be in the lobby, please sign up
here on the eighth floor to testify. When you approach the podium, please state your name and
any organization in which you represent. You'll have three minutes to testify and one minute to
conclude. Your testimony will be limited only to the item on today's agenda. Can you please
call the first testifier.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
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MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, the first testifier is Linda Berry. Ms. Berry is the only testifier who has
signed up in the Chamber.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Ms. Berry, can you please state your name for the record.
MS. BERRY: Good afternoon, Council members. I'm Linda Berry and I'm here today representing the
Kihei Community Association. In December, our Design Review Committee reviewed the A&B
North Kihei project at A&B's request. While we found the building architecture commendable,
we found the location of the proposed development mauka of Piilani Highway problematic. And
we found the siting of various elements within the project problematic as well. Three problems
with the project location mauka of Piilani Highway include: 1) the project's distance from
schools will require additional vehicular traffic to transport students and staff to and from
schools and is contrary to KCA's goal of a walkable-bikeable community. Building complete
streets to allow safe walking and biking is only half of what is needed for a walkable-bikeable
community. Locating schools and services within reasonable walking distances is required as
well. Number 2, because the project is separated from services and beaches by the highway, this
is a potential safety hazard for pedestrians and bicyclists attempting to cross the highway to
reach those services. Number 3, the project is in an area immediately adjacent to agricultural
fields where chemical use and cane burning will be a health hazard for the residents. In addition,
problems with the location of project elements within the site include: 1) the commercial
segment is located adjacent to the highway with a goal of attracting consumers who are traveling
by. This would increase turning traffic at the intersection beyond use by the residents. We
recommended moving the commercial section from the highway to the center of the project to
serve the residents and to create a village for this development with small shops and offices for
local residents, such as bakery, bike shop, daycare center and professional offices. Number 2,
the park area is shown as playing fields, just like the development to the south. Rather than
duplicate the existing park, we recommended reconfiguring the park for multi-purpose use as a
town square and relocating it next to the central commercial section, again enhancing the village
concept. In addition, we noted that while A&B plans to provide an additional water source for
this project, it all comes from the same limited aquifer, which may not be able to supply us all
indefinitely. In summary, KCA recommends against this project in this location. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Ms. Berry. Members, do you have any follow-up questions to
clarify? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And thank you, Ms. Berry, for being here. Thank you for
your testimony. One thing I noticed is that now the Kihei Community Association is making a
recommendation where I know it's been their past practice to not actually make a
recommendation, but just point out their concerns?
MS. BERRY: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So is that something new with the Kihei Community Association now?
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MS. BERRY: Yes. The statement that I heard was that we've pointed things out in the past and
nothing's ever happened so let's step forward a little bit more.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. BERRY: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And then in the commercial segment, so you're advocating moving it
into the middle so that it's...do you think that or do you have experience with that the number of
residents there would support a commercial entity or is it gonna be, require more outside...
MS. BERRY: We think that it would support a small, commercial entity.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And lastly, the park area is shown as playing fields. I'm not
sure if they're actually gonna do that. That might be just part of the drawing. We'll ask them,
but is the KCA aware that we are woefully short of playing fields?
MS. BERRY: No, we're not aware of that, but we'd still rather see them in the center of the town,
rather than at the outskirts. It's safer for children playing there and still makes it more of a town
than -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. BERRY: --than sprawl.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And lastly, because the project is separated from services and beaches
by the highway, are you aware that in the...or is the KCA aware that in the whole Maui Island
Plan there's gonna be a significant number of homes built mauka of the highway?
MS. BERRY: Yes and we're concerned that that hasn't really been planned for at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm sorry, I'm not quite sure I understand that?
MS. BERRY: That how people are going to safely cross the highway to the beaches and the rest of the
town hasn't really been addressed.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. BERRY: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
MS. BERRY: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, any further questions? Seeing none, thank you very
much, Ms. Berry.
MS. BERRY: You're welcome.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, the next testifier is Dick Mayer.
MR. MAYER: Thank you, Chair Guzman. My name is Dick Mayer. I'd like to comment on this
project. I've spoken before at previous hearings. I had a handout and I hope you have it. I'm
going to start with the second page really and then come back to the first. I think you have two
choices here. Number 1, you could deny this project or you can approve it with a
recommendation with certain conditions added to the project. I'm urging you strongly to reject
this project at this time. I don't think we have yet the long-range plan from the State Highways
Division, particularly with regard to Piilani Highway, the traffic study that was done for this
project was inadequate. They did not account for many of the projects that are being built in
Kihei and so I think that the TIAR for this project is inadequate. Secondly, within the
community plan of South Maui, Kihei-Makena Community Plan, this project should be
measured up against all the other proposals that are coming forth. I think personally that the
Research and Technology Park is far superior and should be the next one on the list of residential
houses. It will have a school within it. It will have jobs within the community, in that
community, et cetera. This project is merely a bedroom community, which will involve lots and
lots of traffic. And lastly, A&B has already on the books many, many projects, which they have
yet to build. They came to you in a meeting similar, very similar to this and said we're going to
build housing for our local residents, affordable housing in Haliimaile, 170 units; in Kahului, the
town center as well as the condominium next door, 500 units, approximately; and then the big
one in Waiale, where they said exactly the same thing, we're gonna have 2,550 units in Waiale.
They have not fulfilled any of these requirements dating back into the 1990s. And I urge you to
make sure that they build not to add another 600 units to that shopping list of potential units.
And I think they could show their goodwill by building the Kahului Town Center, which has the
infrastructure set up nearby, et cetera ...(inaudible)... within the wastewater treatment system et
cetera, et cetera. That's where they should start and provide the housing that they promised over
a decade ago. And with regard to the other reasons why I believe this is the case in...they don't
have an indicated potable water source. Their EIS makes no distinction where. With regard to
irrigation water, they have not given a comprehensive analysis of all the other companies that are
building projects in South Maui from the Kamole Weir, Kamaole Aquifer as to where the water
and how it will interact. They have GMO fields, as was mentioned by the Kihei Community
Association, nearby with pesticides and everything else. I don't think we want to put residents
living next to those agricultural fields. The traffic analysis I said was inadequate. The R&T
Park is a far better project and we should wait until the Kihei-Makena Community Plan is
updated in three or four years, and then we'll see which projects really measure up and which are
the best ones for that area where growth should be taking place, not sort of spot approving this
project just because it happens to come up first. That...and then lastly, the County is in the
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process of establishing traffic impact fees. They have done the studies. They are going to be
presenting those to you. At that point, we will have a good idea what we should be assessing this
project, if it were to be approved, and I think we should await to that, to see what those traffic
impact and other impact studies say and then we'll have an idea of this, whether this is a good
project or not. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Mayer. Members, do you have any follow-up questions or
clarifications that need to be... okay, seeing none, thank you, Mr. Mayer.
MR. MAYER: Thank you, Chair.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, the next testifier is Bruce Uu.
MR. UU: Good afternoon, Council Chair and Council Members. My name is Bruce Uu. I am a
Apprenticeship Coordinator for the Hawaii Carpenter's Union and also a father of three and not
one of 'em owns a house, but we're working on it. I am speaking in behalf, for the project. I
think we can no longer wait for any project that can give us opportunities to own a home. I think
we've been waiting way too long. There was a study done in 2011. Maui County's housing
market was described in the Hawaii Housing Planning study by professionals by the way, which
was prepared for the County of Maui in 2011. One conclusion contained by the study was that
Hawaii housing market is marked by high prices and a restricted supply, by any method of
reckoning there'll be a need for units at nearly every market level for a long time to come. So
what they're stating is we're overdue and past due. We need it. There was mention about
traffic. What we know now is 130 million just got, we just got 130 million acquired for the
Kihei High School recently. I think that is perfect for timing of building any subdivision. There
was 70 -- I writing 'ern on my hand by the way -- 72 also there's also money for the Upcountry
highway, the bypass or the Kihei to Maui where they going be acquiring the properties needed
and that was just released today or yesterday, so I think the timing is perfect for this housing.
600 homes is needed a long time ago. There's also 12 million in traffic improvements and 2.7
million in DOE traffic schools. I think this is an infill project, which at the time the GPAC
recommended at the one time infill and it's within the Urban Growth Boundaries if I'm not
mistaken. Please correct me. I think everything is intact for this 600 homes that's long overdue
and, you know, as a lifelong resident of Maui, we need the houses. We need it and I don't think
we should wait any longer. Thank you for the time for giving me the opportunity to testify and I
humbly ask you guys to please move this project forward.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, do you have any follow-up questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Mr. Uu, for being here.
MR. UU: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I understand your concern for the need for more housing and I truly
believe that that is the case, that we do need more housing, but a previous testifier brought up a
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very, very good point that this company is entitled to well over 600 units already to be built, why
not push for them to build those because they can do it right now, starting tomorrow if they
really wanted to as opposed to the four or five years out that this might take.
MR. UU: So.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I was just, how do I, how do we -MR. UU: I think -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --balance that out?
MR. UU: --as far as the ones already -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Entitled, yeah.
MR. UU: --entitled. Good question. It's a good question for them. They're sitting right here, you
know. All I know, if it goes through, it's great for work and great for housing and I heard a lot
of traffic, not changing the subject about traffic, but always felt that housing is a necessity and
traffic is inconvenient, so my take and -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. UU: --you can ask the proper person who can actually answer the question.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You bet I will, thank you.
MR. UU: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Uu.
MR. UU: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, any further follow-ups? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Uu for being here.
MR. UU: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But along the same lines as Mr. Couch's queries to you in regards
to, you know, Carpenters Union and who you represent and all that for jobs and I understand
housing and all that. And looking at, it's actually like over 4,400 different units A&B is
currently entitled to build and I believe, you know, and it was passed through Council and also
Maui Planning Commission, which I know you were a member of at various times, so you
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probably had voted in favor on the, you know, representation that these will happen, but here we
are today and none of these thousands of units have been, so I'm just on your folks behalf, how
do you, do you continue to dialog with the company, you know, because you come to testify in
favor, then it doesn't pan out, are you folks, you know, continuing to talk and say what's going
on, how come it hasn't happened, we you know, we stood up for you?
MR. UU: Good question 'cause, well, you brought up a good point, but most of the projects that I think
A&B came up with the housing projects didn't come through SMA planning, more through
Council. So I have not approved much of anything they said, there was, nothing required an
SMA approval. And as far as constant talks, not really, but as far as housing needs, as far as the
prospective of where I work, we'll never go against affordable housing. And that's where, that's
our standpoint where I'm from. You know, I'm a resident more so than a union rep. And that
trumps all, for myself, personally speaking. It's not about who I represent or the people
represent. I represent my family. I represent my wife. I represent my mom, then it
becomes...my job is secondary. The understanding of where I was on the Planning Commission
and understanding at one small token of how the Council works makes me a concerned citizen,
so I want to be proactive in getting our kids, all our kids housing. That's why I'm here, not for
the talks with A&B or any landowner. I'm here for the housing, number one.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Uu, for being here.
MR. UU: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any further questions, seeing none, thank you very much, Mr.
Uu.
MR. UU: Thank you, everyone.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, no one else has signed up to testify in the Chamber.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. I'll turn to the District Offices. In Hana Office,
Ms. Lono, is there anyone wishing to testify?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. And in Lanai District Office, Ms. Fernandez, is anyone wishing
to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. And in Molokai District Office, Ms. Thompson, is there anyone
wishing to testify?
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MS. THOMPSON: Molokai Office has no one waiting to testify.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, very good. Good afternoon, ladies, and thank you very much. We'll
turn back to the Chambers. Members, without objection, I'm gonna close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, Item No. LU-7. The Committee is in receipt of County
Communication 11-103, from the Planning Department Director, transmitting the proposed bills
for a Community Plan Amendment from Agriculture to Multi-Family, Single-Family, and
Commercial, and a Change in Zoning from Agricultural District to A-1 Apartment District, A-2
Apartment District, R-1 Residential District, and B-2 Community Business District. The
property involved consists of 94.3 acres located mauka of Piilani Highway, south of PiilaniMokulele Highways intersection near Kaiwahine Street in Kihei, Maui, TMKs: (2) 3-8-004:002
(por.), colon, two, sorry, (2) 3-8-004:022 (por.), and (2) 3-8-004:030 (por.). The land use
changes would facilitate the development of the proposed Kihei Residential Community Project
consisting of a mix of 600 single-family detached and multi-family residential units, a 1.4-acres
neighborhood commercial center, a park and open space. The Committee is also in receipt of the
revised proposed bills, from the Department of Corporation Counsel, incorporating revised
property descriptions associated with each of the proposed land use designations. The
Committee last met to consider this application on February 5, 2014, when we had an
opportunity to question the representatives from the Department of Police, Water Supply, Fire,
Public Safety and Public Works. Today, as noted earlier, the Committee has requested
representatives from the Department of Environmental Management, Parks and Recreation. We
also have representatives on-call from the Department of Housing and Human Concerns and
Public Works. I'd like to call first on Mike Miyamoto, Deputy Director of Department of
Environmental Management, if you could come down. If you could please state your name and
your position for the record.
MR. MIYAMOTO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mike Miyamoto, the Deputy Director for the Department of
Environmental Management.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you very much. Mr. Miyamoto, can you, do you have any comments
in regards to this project? Are there any wastewater issues or questions?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Our comments to this project was that, pretty standard comments once they do their
calculations on their how much wastewater they project to generate for our system. I think our
treatment plan is, has sufficient capacity. It's just that we'd have to do an analysis of the
collection system between this project and our treatment plant and see what other impacts there
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may be, if there's capacity limitations within that system based what they're proposing. That
was the only real concern that we had.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Members, I'll open up the floor for any questions that you may have
for the Department. Seeing none, I have a question...I'm sorry. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I can wait, I'm sorry, do I need...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Your hand is halfway up, halfway down, I'm not quite sure where you're
going. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Miyamoto, how far away and is it feasible
at this point to get some R-1 water to that location? I know the plant is fairly far away, but is
there, are there lines that go halfway there or?
MR. MIYAMOTO: No, the current limitations of the R-1 network currently I think right now
Waipuilani Street is probably the farthest we go north at this point. We're looking to expand it a
little bit further along the shoreline to try and get those condominiums off of their wells onto our
reclaimed water system, but it's a long ways from -- our system currently terminates.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And I don't know if you've seen other plans that have been
presented at the community, I mean, the Maui Island Plan time, but there are plans to have quite
a bit of housing up there. Are you anticipating that they are going to be, have access if they put
it in to the R-1 system and would we have enough R-1 that ultimately if they're going to build
out the infrastructure to the applicant's location, then maybe we can ask them to be ready to
receive R-1 should it be available in the future?
MR. MIYAMOTO: For our treatment plant, we certainly can process all of our waste, current
wastewater volume to R-1 quality. We do have an existing water tank, I think it's a million
gallons currently up the hill and we are looking at plans to putting in a second one, so we'd have
about 2 million gallons of water easily stored and available.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: R-1 water?
MR. MIYAMOTO: R-1 water -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. MIYAMOTO: --yes. And if the infrastructure comes available that we can extend the system, then
certainly we would be able to make it available.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, any further questions? Yes, Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Miyamoto, for being here. So you
said you would have to wait for the numbers to factor out and all that, so currently you do not
have those figures in order...
MR. MIYAMOTO: Typically we wait until what, they finalize what their actual proposal is relative to
the types of housing, because then once they determine that, then the calculation, it's a simple
calculation that would then occur and then we can go ahead and put it into our computations at
the collection system pump stations and force mains.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So just basic, so just saying 600 units does not equate to, you know,
a sort of guesstimation in your field?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yeah, we can generally, you know, from the treatment plant side, we can say, okay,
we'll select the worst case scenario and say they're single-family homes, and then we can look at
our treatment plants say, okay, yes, we can accommodate that easily today if they were given
their permit. But with regards to the collection system, it's a little bit more, we don't have that
buffer, I should say, because you know, you're talking about eight-inch lines, ten-inch lines,
twelve-inch lines and, you know, the volume could cause us some capacity issues, so we want to
get more refined on the analysis.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes. Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so, you know, one of the testifiers mentioned all the other
projects that are coming down the pipeline also, heading north towards the northern -- or south,
south Kihei and so in your mind factoring all of those coming into play along with this, I think
maybe you touched upon it with Mr. Couch's question, I mean, obviously upgrades would have
to happen, but they all come into play, we would not have capacity at this point? I mean,
regardless if you knew the exact, you know, numbers and what-have-you, 'cause there's quite a
bit of stuff that's in our Maui Island Plan for Kihei area.
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yeah, we would have to look at, you know, re-look at the, what our allocation is for
that facility, Kihei Treatment Plant, and we'd have to see for example, like the Wailea 670
project proposed to do their own treatment facility, so that allowed us to not have to add that new
demand into our system. So it's going to depend on what a lot of these proposals are looking to
do. If anything above the highway wants to do their own treatment facility, then that takes the
burden off of us to, the need for us to expand if we have to.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Would that be something you would request, perhaps, to put them,
you know, put the burden on these projects to do? Is it...
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MR. MIYAMOTO: As we did in Wailea 670, I think it's certainly something open that we're open to
doing.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Miyamoto. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, do you have any further questions? Seeing none,
Mr. Miyamoto, is there a required contributions toward the wastewater?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yes, there are assessment fees for the different areas in the South Maui area and
they will be subject to the assessment fee in that area.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Any further questions that we have for them...nothing
further. So Mr. Miyamoto, you're excused. Thank you. Next I'd like to call on from the
Department of Parks and Recreation, Robert Halvorson. Good afternoon. Can you please state
your name and your position.
MR. HALVORSON: Good afternoon, Chair and Committee Members. My name is Robert Halvorson.
I'm the Chief of Planning Development, the Parks Department.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So does the Department have a, any comments in regard to the fulfilling of
the parks assessment requirements? I believe this is dealing with a seven-acre park.
MR. HALVORSON: The Department has been in conversation with the developer and we're
supporting the park as a means of satisfying the park assessments.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Members, do you have any questions for the Parks and Recreation
Department? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Halvorson, for being here. The
question I have on the parks, you know, it was mentioned in the testimony that there was a, what
looks like a potential ball field on the parks. If there was a playing field put on there, would that
be part of the park's inventory or would that be a, held on its own? I mean, in private by the
homeowners?
MR. HALVORSON: No, I believe it would be dedicated to the County as a County park.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So the County Parks Department will take care of that, then?
MR. HALVORSON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, any further questions for the Parks and Recs
Department?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I have a question.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Did the Department ever consider asking the developer to put the,
whatever would be the required compliance dollar amount to be invested in the Regional Park so
we can expedite completing the Regional Park facilities?
MR. HALVORSON: The Department did not make that request.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Is that something that the Department takes into consideration with
the applications?
MR. HALVORSON: Yes, it is, but with the 600 new homes in that area, we would need parks in that
area also.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your response.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Anything further from the Members? Seeing none, so I'm going to excuse
Mr. Halvorson. Thank you very much for coming down. Next I would like to call on, I believe,
Jo-Ann Ridao, the Director of Housing and Human Concerns. Is she here?
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, she's on her way.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: She's on her way? Okay. Do you guys...I believe Mr. Couch was
requesting that we take break. Maybe, I know I promised him we would take a break around
2:15 so why don't we take a five-minute break while we're waiting for Ms. Ridao. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

2:19 p.m.

RECONVENE: 2:32 p.m.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: . . . (gavel). . . The Land Use Committee shall now reconvene. I believe we
have Jo-Ann Ridao present from Housing and Human Concerns.
MS. RIDAO: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. And did you...I'm going to ask you if you have any comments
in regards to this project.
MS. RIDAO: No, except that basically we are in support of affordable housing. This, we have during
the course of the planning for this project has, have met with A&B and the project will be
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providing housing based on the requirements of the Residential Workforce Housing policy, so
we are all good with that.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. That's, the Applicant has indicated a mark-up rate units will be
below 600,000?
MS. RIDAO: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. And that's under Chapter 2.96?
MS. RIDAO: Correct. The, 2.96 does address units that are under 600,000 and if the affordables are
provided within the development, then the developer must provide 25 percent of affordable units.
If the units, market units are over 600,000, then they must provide 50 percent.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. I'm going to open it up for our Members for any questions they
may have for the Department. Seeing none...oh, yes, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And thank you, Ms. Ridao, for being here. So what's, you
know, how does this get enforced? What if, you know, the market says, well, maybe these
houses can be 605, so where...do you guys take a look and keep watching to make sure that the
initial selling price is under 600,000 or I mean, I'm just curious on how that portion gets
enforced.
MS. RIDAO: That usually is within the affordable housing agreement that must be signed even before
any building permit is awarded. So the agreement is signed and then, if the agreement is broken,
then we have legal recourse to go back and -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha.
MS. RIDAO: --straighten that out.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But you guys check that out?
MS. RIDAO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You do, okay, so when they start putting houses on the market...
MS. RIDAO: Yes, we require the developer to provide us information on the income of those that are
receiving affordable units.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, that's receiving affordable units, but I mean the market units. If
they start selling market units at 610...
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MS. RIDAO: Yes, if they advertise for over 600,000 or we are made aware of units that are selling for
over 600,000, then we will enforce what is in the affordable housing agreement.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. I believe that we may have, I think we're gonna be talking
about conditions, but I wanted to ask Ms. Ridao since she's here, I have one of the proposed
conditions that would read out like this, but just listen if I can get a comment from it. It would
read, A&B shall work with the Department of Housing and Human Concerns to incorporate
appropriate sales provisions and processes that promote home sales to owner occupants. That
would pretty, not pretty much, but it would promote mostly the local-type purchases. Is that my
understanding?
MS. RIDAO: That I'm, if, I'm sure that we can work within that proposed condition.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any further questions from the Members, seeing none, thank
you very much, Ms. Ridao. Thank you. Next, we'll call on David Goode, the Director of Public
Works to come down to the floor, please. Thank you. Members, I've prepared a compiled list of
conditions and I've asked Mr. Goode to review portions of the conditions that apply to his
Department. And so I'd like to ask everyone to please turn to the two documents that were
handed out to you this afternoon. These are, one, the first one would be reflecting the revisions
that I recommended in the track changes, which would basically be the Ramseyer versions and
then a cleaner copy, which is basically without the Ramseyer version in there and incorporating
the track changes. So to allow me to provide a brief overview of this handout, I'd like to first say
a few comments about it, is that I've inserted at the headings that identify the source of each
condition. The first three conditions were those recommended by the Maui Planning
Commission. I've proposed an alternative to the third condition, and the fourth condition relates
to the project access and was offered to your Vice-Chair from the Department of Public Works.
The fifth condition relates to a request from the State Department of Education. Condition No. 6
through 12 relates to the conditions requested by the State Department of Transportation.
Conditions 13 through 15 relate to conditions requested by A&B, and the last condition is one
that I've proposed. Members, I'd like to take these proposed conditions in order as they've been
presented on the documents, and if you have any additional conditions to propose, please hold
them until I've basically completed the analysis of each of the conditions in the handout unless
they do relate to the subject matter. I'll entertain a motion on each of the conditions as we
proceed through them, and then we'll go ahead and proceed through each condition with each,
on each of the vote -- on each of them and then we'll vote on each one of them. I would at this
time would like to request any comments from the Planning Department, Mr. Will Spence, about
any of the conditions, and also Public Works and Corporation Counsel as we go through each of
the conditions. So Members, if we can take a look at which document we could work off is
basically maybe the Ramseyer version first and I would like to entertain a motion to delete the
what's, excuse me, entertain a motion to revise Condition 1 as noted in the handout I have
distributed today.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, I thought we were gonna go through all the Departments
first?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Did you want to go through all the Departments at this time? I mean I was,
we've already, went through Planning and... at the last meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah. Unless you want to revisit their comments, but I...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Would you like to have the Department, the Planning Department
re-comment on the project?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, for a refresher.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Very good. Okay. Mr. Spence, would you like to make some
comments in regards to the project.
MR. SPENCE: Sure. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The, I think the only thing I have to add since last
time -- well, first off, let me say it is consistent with the Maui Island Plan, I mean this is an area
planned for growth with a, you know, a description in the plan, et cetera. So we're following our
plans, implementing our plans. This has been all the way through the Planning Commission, et
cetera with recommendations for approval with certain conditions. The, since last time, this
Committee met, I should say, the last time this Committee met, there was some discussion that
Public Works, Planning and the applicant should get together and discuss some of the conditions
for connectivity between adjoining lands and the future mauka roadway and those kinds of
things, and we did that and they're pretty much reflected in the proposed conditions that we see
here. I'm not sure what else...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Did you -MR. SPENCE: I mean, if the Committee has specific questions, we can -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Do you have any specific questions for Mr. Spence at this time?
MR. SPENCE: --go with that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I don't know how specific I can get, but...I know that, you know,
we've been all through the Maui Island Plan we discussed the, I won't say dislike, but for the
avoidance if at all possible, of little cul de sacs, if you will and this is exactly what we were
talking against in the Maui Island Plan. And it's not, you know, given, taken by itself, it's not
really a good walkable, bikeable kind of thing, interconnectivity, but it kinda looks like it might
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be able to be when the whole Maui Island Plan for South Maui comes through, it may be
connected. The question I have is, you know, chicken or the egg, do we let it go like this
without, with only one lane in and out -- and I'm going to speak to Mr. Goode about that as well
-- and then with the hopes that all this other stuff comes through in the future, or do we wait for
this and see if the other stuff comes through that, those are some of the things that is just
troubling me at this point.
MR. SPENCE: And thank you. And...Mr. Chairman?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes. You may proceed.
MR. SPENCE: That was part of the discussion that we had at the last meeting and perhaps Director
Goode could better address that, but we felt the same things and that's why some of the
discussion was directed at connecting over to Kaiwahine and, you know, on the mauka side of
this project as well, just to avoid the very long cul de sac and providing for connections to the
future mauka roadway. Because we agree, that's all, you know, that's a very poor pattern, land
use pattern. That's a way, one reason why Kihei has some of the issues it does. Everything's
built off of basically South Kihei Road. So to avoid that in the future, you know, we're
recommending that there be connections. And so the, part of the proposed condition is to work
with Public Works and work with Planning to assure those connections.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And I wanted to go over the new conditions because I believe that we've
worked hard to address most of the community's issues, working closely with Mr. Hopper, as
well as Ms. Nakata and three legal people working on it. I'm not sure whether the applicant will
want these conditions, but I think they do address the community's concerns, and we've added a
lot of teeth in there so if we could go through each of the conditions. Why don't we just, I'll,
we'll do a summary and then we'll go back and dissect it via analyzing each of the conditions.
So at this time, if you would indulge me, I would like to call Staff to read the first condition.
And for Members, for your reference, let's work off one document, which would be, I would
prefer the Ramseyer version, but let's go ahead and work with the clean version so that you're
not confused in terms of what we're actually going to be proposing as the condition. So if you
all would reference it, the clean version there. We'll start off with Condition No. 1 and I'll give
you a laymen's summary of it and then I'll have Staff read it into the record. So the first
condition, actually the first three conditions would be recommended. They're actually
recommended by the Maui Planning Commissions. And the first one would require open space
and greenways with pedestrian walkways and bicycle pathways and fixing a time frame for
submittal of the plans relating to and completion of the pedestrian walkways and the bicycle
pathways. And so Staff, can you read number one in its entirety.
MS. NAKATA: Yes, Mr. Chair. As revised by you, Condition 1 would read as follows, that in order to
meet the goals and objectives of the Kihei-Makena Community Plan, Maui Island Plan, and
Countywide Policy Plan or the General Plan documents, Alexander and Baldwin, LLC ("A&B")
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shall provide an open space/greenway with pedestrian walkways and bicycle pathways
throughout the project area with connectivity to the Waiakoa Gulch and adjoining residential
areas within the time frame for completion of backbone infrastructure improvements established
by the State Land Use Commission Decision and Order, Condition 22. Plans for the pedestrian
walkways and bicycle pathways as they relate to each increment of the Project shall be provided
to the Department of Planning ("Planning") for review and evaluation for consistency with the
General Plan documents prior to final subdivision approval of each increment.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. So Members, we'll go to the next condition. Condition No. 2, I
will summarize, this is basically recommended also by the Maui Planning Commission, and it
relates to the generation of renewable energy. Ms. Nakata, please read it in its entirety.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, Condition 2 reads as follows, that consideration shall be given to generating
renewable energy consistent with Hawaii Clean Energy Initiative goals.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, for the third condition -- this was also recommended by the Maui
Planning Commission -- and it's a compliance report requirement, it is the Vice-Chair's
recommendation to put an annual reporting to, recommends an annual reporting instead of and
would ask the Members to consider replacing Condition 3 with the Chair's alternative language
as reflected in 3(a), but in any regards, this is basically requiring the applicant or the developer to
produce an annual report. Ms. Nakata, please read the Condition No. 3 in its entirety.
MS. NAKATA: Condition 3 reads that A&B shall submit five copies of a report addressing its
compliance with these Conditions of Zoning to Planning, which shall be approved prior to
issuance of a site grading or building permit, and shall submit a Final Compliance Report to
Planning, which shall be approved prior to issuance of a Certificate of Occupancy for initial
occupancy of each phase; 3(a), the alternative proposed by the Vice-Chair reads as follows, that
A&B shall provide annual compliance reports to Planning and the Maui County Council. The
reports would include the status of the project and A&B's progress in complying with the
conditions of zoning, commencing within one year of the effective date of the ordinance and
continuing until such time as the conditions have been fully satisfied, as determined by Planning
and the Department of Public Works ("DPW").
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. I know that we've had testimony in regards to schools and
basically traffic that may be produced because of the additional units. Condition No. 5 will
address the fact that as, as yet the conditional -- sorry, Condition No. 5 will address the fact that
as yet the educational contribution agreement with the State Department of Education has not
been executed. The DOE has advised the Committee it would be satisfied with the condition of
zoning requiring an executed educational contribution agreement with A&B prior to subdivision.
The Chair has drafted the language reflected in Condition 5 to cover this requirement. Oh, I
believe -- did I skip a condition?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, you did.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Sorry. Sony about that. Let's backtrack. Sony. Condition No. 4, there's
quite a few conditions, that is why I'm getting confused. Condition No. 4, the language as
recommended by the Department of Public Works to address roadway connectivity to adjacent
lands. Director Goode can provide additional comments and response to the questions that the
Members may have on this condition, but right now I'd like to have Ms. Nakata read it in its
entirety.
MS. NAKATA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Condition four reads as follows, that A&B shall coordinate
with DPW to determine practical roadway and pedestrian access connections within the Project
to adjacent lands, to be designed and built by A&B, in conformance with the schedule approved
by DPW. These connections shall include possible roadway connections to lands south of the
Project in the vicinity of the planned Kaiwahine Villages project (TMK: (2) 3-8-004:028) or the
lands further mauka owned by Haleakala Ranch Company (TMK: (2) 2-2-002:016).
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. What we'll do, Members, is I'll -- I want to read through all the
conditions and I'll backtrack and we'll get, we'll go through each one again with any comments
or questions for the Departments, but I wanted to get through the conditions first so that you have
a clear understanding in what these conditions are. So re-reading Condition No. 5, and that will
address the fact that as of yet, the educational contribution agreement with the State Department
of Education has not been executed. The DOE has advised the Committee it would be satisfied
with a condition of zoning requiring an executed educational contribution agreement with A&B
prior to subdivision. I have drafted the language reflected in the Condition 5 to cover this
requirement. Ms. Nakata, can you please read it in its entirety.
MS. NAKATA: Condition 5 reads as follows, that A&B shall execute an educational contribution
agreement with the State Department of Education prior to any final subdivision approval. A&B
shall provide Planning and DPW with a copy of the fully executed agreement within 10 days of
its execution.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. For Condition No. 6, by a correspondence dated
February 4, 2014, the State Department of Transportation requested that seven conditions of
zoning be attached to this project. Conditions 6 through 12 on this handout incorporate those
requested conditions with revisions suggested by your Vice-Chair in tracking the changes. The
language is bold-faced and is language being requested by A&B, and Condition 6 requires
mitigative transportation improvements at the intersection of Piilani Highway and Kaiwahine
Street, and it is designed and constructed by A&B in accordance with the Revised Traffic Impact
Analysis Report. It also affixes and attaches a deadline for completion of those improvements.
Please, Ms. Nakata, can you please read it in its entirety.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, Condition 6 reads as follows, that the mitigative transportation
improvements at the intersection of Piilani Highway/Kaiwahine Street/Uwapo Road, including
the recommended storage lengths for turning lanes, as recommended in the Updated and Revised
Traffic Impact Analysis Report ("TIAR") dated January 22, 2013, and as delineated in the draft
Conceptual Layout attached hereto as Exhibit "E-1", shall be designed and constructed by A&B
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prior to occupancy of the first dwelling unit, or as may be subsequently determined by the State
Department of Transportation ("DOT"), all at no cost to the State of Hawaii or the County of
Maui. And Staff would note the language that's been bold-faced and requested by A&B is the
phrase, or as may be subsequently determined by the State Department of Transportation.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. For, Condition No. 7, that would require A&B to provide any
additional land required to accommodate the transportation improvements at no cost to the State
or County. Will you please read Condition No. 7 in its entirety.
MS. NAKATA: Condition 7 reads that any additional land required to accommodate the recommended
transportation improvements shall be provided by A&B at no cost to the State of Hawaii or the
County of Maui.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Condition No. 8 is also one requested by the State Department
of Transportation. State Department of Transportation has advised that it will not permit a
right-turn-in and right-turn-out access to Piilani Highway. The DOT has asked that this
prohibition be incorporated into the conditions of zoning. I've added the phrase, unless approved
by DOT in case circumstances would later warrant a change in DOT's position. This would
allow the access to be integrated without A&B having to return to the County for a Change in
Zoning. Ms. Nakata, can you please read Condition No. 8 in its entirety.
MS. NAKATA: Condition No. 8 reads as follows, that a separate right-turn-in and right-turn-out
additional access to Piilani Highway shall not be permitted, unless approved by DOT.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. And for Condition No. 9, is another condition requested by the
Department of Transportation that would require A&B to coordinate design and construction
drawings with DOT Maui. Can you please read Condition No. 9 in its entirety.
MS. NAKATA: Condition No. 9 reads, that A&B shall coordinate design and construction drawings
with the DOT Highways Maui District office for any applicable review by DOT's Traffic Branch
and Design Branch, during the design phase.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Condition No. 10 is another condition requested by the
Department of Transportation and that they would be required, require the subdivision map to
show vehicular access restrictions along the project's frontage with Piilani Highway and for
those restrictions to be recorded in the property's chain of title. Can you please read Condition
No. 10 in its entirety.
MS. NAKATA: Condition No. 10 reads as follows, that the subdivision map shall show vehicular
access restrictions along the project's frontage with Piilani Highway. Those access restrictions
shall be recorded at the Bureau of Conveyances and described in the deeds to any lots within the
Project that are adjacent to Piilani Highway.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Condition No. 11 requires transportation improvements to
follow set guidelines, again as requested by Department of Transportation.
MS. NAKATA: Condition No. 11 reads, that all required improvements shall follow American
Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials ("AASHTO") guidelines and State
and County requirements and shall be provided at no cost to the State of Hawaii or the County of
Maui.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. For Condition No. 12, it requires A&B to update the accepted
TIAR, T-I-A-R, as established threshold of occupancy. It also requires transportation
improvements if the intersection is not operating as projected.
MS. NAKATA: Condition No. 12 reads as follows, that A&B shall update the accepted TIAR when the
development reaches the threshold of 70 per cent occupancy, or as may be subsequently
determined by DOT, and submitted to DOT for review and acceptance. If the intersection is not
operating as well as projected in the TIAR, the updated TIAR shall recommend additional
transportation improvements to mitigate project-generated traffic impacts. These traffic [sic]
improvements shall be constructed and provided by A&B, at no cost to the State of Hawaii or the
County of Maui, prior to occupancy of the remaining 30 per cent of the project, or as may be
subsequently determined by the DOT. And the phrase that's been bold-faced in two places in
this condition as requested by the applicant A&B is the phrase, or as may be subsequently
determined by DOT.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. For Condition 14, it requires A&B to work with Housing,
Department of Housing to incorporate...what's that? Thirteen? I'm sorry. Let me backtrack.
Conditions 13 through 15 were proposed by A&B at the February Committee meeting.
Condition 13 requires, relates to a prohibition against Transient Vacation Rentals. The Chair
understood the condition, which intended to also prohibit Bed and Breakfast homes and ShortTerm Rentals and has incorporated revisions accordingly. Can you please read the Condition
No. 13.
MS. NAKATA: Yes, Mr. Chair. Condition 13 reads, that transient vacation rentals, bed and breakfast
homes, and short-term rental homes shall be prohibited.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. And for Condition 14 requires A&B to work with Housing to
incorporate provisions and processes that promote home sales to owner occupants.
MS. NAKATA: Condition 14 reads, that A&B shall work with the Department of Housing and Human
Concerns to incorporate appropriate sales provisions and processes that promote homes sales to
owner occupants.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And Condition 15 addresses drainage improvements.
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MS. NAKATA: Condition 15 reads that A&B shall comply with State and County drainage design and
construction standards to mitigate on-site flooding impacts and off-site stormwater runoff
impacts to downstream properties. Engineering design of the drainage system, including
drainage basins designed to adequately detain and filter stormwater, shall be reviewed and
approved by DPW.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. For Condition No. 16, I've proposed Condition 16 to mirror the
requirement that A&B develop its own long-term drinking water source, storage, and
transmission facilities and improvements for the project as imposed by the State Land Use
Commission in its Decision and Order, this will insure the requirements cannot be modified by
the State Land Use without also having modifications approved by the County Council.
MS. NAKATA: Condition 16 reads, that A&B shall provide a long-term drinking water source, storage,
and transmission facilities and improvements to accommodate development of the Project to the
satisfaction of the Department of Water Supply and other applicable State and County agencies.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, did you want to backtrack and address each condition
one at a time and at that time, we could ask for the input of the various Departments, so at -- is
that a nod, without objections?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. So we'll go ahead and proceed with the first condition as
read and stated into the record. Do we have any comments from Public Works and/or Planning
in regards to the first condition? Members, would you like me to restate it? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just have a general question. Your, this is proposals by yourself,
Vice-Chair, and has this been run by the Chair of Committee?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: It -- I believe not. He was in Honolulu.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I mean, just throughout the making, you know, and just
preparing of all these conditions, I was just curious whether you and Chair...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Chair Carroll did not have any input in regards to these conditions.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Basically we, we've sought the input from Planning, Public Works. We had
various meetings with Mr. Hopper and Ms. Nakata and our, Mr. Scott Jensen, so in that
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collaboration, we took what we felt would have a little bit more teeth in putting the applicants
under the fire if we needed to. I have yet to hear their reaction to it. They will be coming onto
the, you know, in the -- to address this body for each condition as well. That reminds me, why
don't we do that right now. Thank you very much for bringing that up, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Can we have the Applicant, maybe Grant Chun, if you could come down to
the podium, as we go through each of the conditions, maybe we can get your input on those
conditions. Did I, Ms. Cochran, did you have any other follow-up questions with me?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, no. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So Mr. Chun, we're at Condition No. 1 and we're right in the middle
of trying to get the comments from the various Departments. I believe that we have Planning
and Public Works here, and we had...I guess we'll start with Planning, Mr. Spence, if you could
comment on Condition No. 1, if you have any comments to it.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, I don't have any comments with regard to this.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Goode?
MR. GOODE: Good afternoon, Mr. Chair and Members of the Committee. My only comment would
be in the last sentence where it talks about the plans. I guess the wording is correct, shall be
provided to the Department of Planning. The plans would be sent to us and then we in turn route
them to various agencies, including Planning, so I guess just for the record, that's the way it
would work in this condition.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So the last sentence wherein it says the, let me re-read it, the plans
for the pedestrian walkways and bicycle pathways as they relate to each increment of the Project
shall be provided to the Department of Public Works. Is that what you want to...because
currently it's Department of Planning for review and evaluation for consistency with the General
Plan documents prior to final subdivision approval of each increment. So are you suggesting that
we delete Department of Planning and replace with Department of Public Works?
MR. GOODE: No, I think it's fine the way it's written, although you added, I think you added a clause I
don't have in mine about each increment or each...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, yeah, we just changed that today. I apologize because...
MR. GOODE: Okay.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: The wording that they, that we saw in one of the conditions from a, I guess,
from a Land Use Commission was our phrases and -- phases, phases and I wanted that more
defined. Oh, actually, it didn't have phases, it just said completion of the project.
MR. GOODE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Completion of the project, so if this was done in phases, we needed to, after
each phase or increment, check whether it was complied with so that we don't find out at the
very end, things haven't been complied with.
MR. GOODE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: 'Cause after each and every phase, we want this type of reporting.
MR. GOODE: Well, as it's written, it's fine.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. GOODE: We will, we, Department of Public Works will provide to Department of Planning the
opportunity to review and evaluate for consistency with the plan, the General Plan, so it's fine.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Do we have any comments from the applicant about
Condition No. 1?
MR. CHUN: Good afternoon, Mr. Chair. Grant Chun for A&B Properties, no, we're fine with the
language as proposed.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Members, do you have any questions for either the
applicant or the Departments in regards to Condition No. 1?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I have a question.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So I'm clear, what is the date of Condition 22 of the Land Use D&O,
is it February 6, 2009?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Hopper, do you have that? I believe you have that document.
MR. HOPPER: Thank you, Mr. Chair. It's ten years from the date of Decision and Order, so that is, of
course, the Land Use Commission can amend that condition and give extra time if it would like,
so our condition, this condition would be dependent on that condition amending. But the
effective date was February 20, 2009, as Councilmember Hokama stated so you have ten years
from that date, so it's approaching, obviously.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So that would be February, 2019?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
MR. HOPPER: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Is that something doable, Mr. Chun, with your projections on your
buildout and sales?
MR. CHUN: Well, yes, sir. Our goal is to be able to provide the initial home sites in that time frame,
which would mean the backbone infrastructure would have to be in place, so assuming we can
get through this process and through, on through subdivision, you know, our goal is to meet the
Land Use Commission deadline.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I just wanted to make sure everybody's clear on what is the
date we are expecting compliance.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Ten years. And the reason why we didn't put...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So that's five years from now, Chair, for that.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah. Yeah. I realize that and the reason why we didn't put the date in
there was because the Applicant has an opportunity to go back to the Land Use Commission for
an amendment to extend, and we wanted to be consistent with our condition that that, if the Land
Use Commission does extend it, then that's the same extension time that we have. You know, it
would be no, it wouldn't be effective if we put in 2019 and then come back.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, understood, Chair. Understood. I just wanted to make sure that
our expectations and their understanding of when it's to be complied with, we're all on the same
page.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The clock is shorter than most people think it is, so I just appreciate
that. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And we didn't verify with the applicant in terms of that particular condition
or in fact all of the conditions, so if need be, we can defer this matter if the applicant is
uncomfortable about these conditions and we can re-work it. But at this phase, I'd like to go
through it, each and every one of the conditions. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just for nit-picking sake, the last sentence,
approval is spelled incorrectly, but to go along with what Member Hokama has said, I have an
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overall question as far as, you know, before we get too far into this, is to, one of the testifiers
brought up a very, very interesting point and I asked another testifier about this, but you know,
the Applicant has quite a few units entitled to them already and they're not building on those, so
I'm not sure what the rush is here. They've got the land. It's there. And I'd like to ask Mr.
Chun how he would respond to that is like, why would we want to give you 600 more units
entitlements, why you've got at least that much if not more available elsewhere?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Chun.
MR. CHUN: Thank you for the opportunity, Mr. Couch. Actually, the information provided to you
earlier is not quite accurate. The Waiale project is indeed a large project envisioned to be the, if
you will, the final expansion of the Maui Lath area. That area is not zoned. A zoning
application for that area is under works and will be submitted to the Planning Department, so its
years away from even getting to this stage.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That wasn't the project I was referring to. I was referring to don't, I
believe you have some entitlements at Haliimaile?
MR. CHUN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And then also in town?
MR. CHUN: Yes. Yes. So in speaking to those other projects, in Haliimaile, we do have a 50-acre area
that is zoned for a residential community neighborhood, and we are zoned and we are going
through the subdivision process and we are on the Upcountry water meter list as well. And so
we're optimistic that with the Administration's initiative to start working through that list, we'll
have an opportunity to proceed with that project after many years. It is only 50 acres, so the
number of units there, you know, will probably in all likelihood be on the high end, 200. At
Kahului as mentioned, we do own the property upon which the Kahului Shopping Center is
situated and we do have a plan that has a Special Management Area permit for it to
accommodate for a mixed use project that would include both, retail, commercial and residential,
multi-family residential homes for buyers. The market for, the market in Kahului is to a degree
something of a niche market that we are monitoring closely and we're trying to make the project
work, but to be specific, Mr. Couch, the market in Kahului is very local and the price points that
that particular market will bear are, there are parameters for that and we're trying to, we've tried
for a number of years, actually, to try and make it all come together in terms of a spreadsheet.
There are many -- it is an urbanized area, but there, it's a very, it's one of our older urbanized
areas in Central Maui, so there's extensive investment in the property that speak to the costs of
making that project a reality. So we're, we remain hopeful, but again, it's a different buyer than
what we'd see out in Kihei or even up in Haliimaile and ultimately, you know, I'm hopeful that,
you know, it'll all come together just as several of our projects admittedly have taken many,
many years and, you know, we're just so pleased that the Marriott Courtyard Hotel is now a real
hotel and the Maui Business Park is now a real business park. These things do take many years,
but you know, we're not going anywhere and we intend to stick to it and make it happen.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes. Yeah, Mr. Chair -- I mean, Mr. Chair...Mr. Couch. Mr. Couch, I
wanted to also elaborate that in crafting these conditions, we were very aware of the time. We
wanted the applicant to finish and start at a certain time, so in this particular Condition No. 1, we
connected the time frame with the ten-year factor, which is 2019 and that would be, in that
sentence in the condition, it is basically, the residential areas within the time frame of the
completion of the backbone infrastructure improvements established by the State Land Use
Commission Decision, Condition 22. So there's a time frame offered into that and so just to
address your concerns. And we've tried to do that with each of the conditions that we could do
time frames on, but is there any other questions that we, you have for either Department or the
applicant for Condition No. 1? Seeing none, I will entertain a motion to amend Condition No. 1
as reflected in this handout.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just a matter of procedure, a procedural question. Normally, don't we
throw in the bill because it's a condition to the bill, so I'm not quite sure, don't we have a motion
on the bill first and then go through the conditions? I -- either way -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: We're allowed to be a little bit more informal -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --in, on the Committee, so I'd rather that we just amend the conditions and
then go back, go back and either vote up or down on the entirety.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can we do consensus, then?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Consensus? Okay. Can we do consensus? Thank you. Thank you,
Members. So for Condition No. 1, all those in -- do we have consensus?
UNIDENTIFIED MEMBER: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Consensus? Thank you. Okay. Moving forward to Condition No. 2. This
is in regards to the renewable energy. Department, do you have any comments?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Certainly up to the Committee whether you want to keep
this or not. I know this came out of the Planning Commission and it was, you know, one
member feels very strongly about projects generating their own electricity in accordance with the
Hawaii Clean Energy Initiative, I would just note for the Committee, about somewhere a
year-and-a-half ago, something like that, this Committee deleted a similar condition off of a
project, because it, as you know, in 19.510, conditions are supposed to be mitigating impacts.
There was no particular impact cited for this. Maui Electric has the capacity to supply this
project.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you.
MR. SPENCE: Just a comment whether you want to or not, that's certainly within the...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Do we have any comments from the applicant in regards to
Condition No. 2 that basically you shall be required to do generating renewable energy
consistent with Hawaii Clean Energy Initiative goals?
MR. CHUN: We're comfortable with the condition as drafted, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Do we have any comments or questions from the Members?
Yes, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This one is a hard one because they're, first of
all, it doesn't say they're required, they're just consider, they're required to consider. And
second, Maui Electric has to be able to accept it first so. I don't know that, I mean, yeah, I would
love to see them do that, but I think it's more of a.. .
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If Maui Electric. Because they can also do, I mean, we might want to
throw in there something about passive solar water heating, you know. They can certainly, they
can do that without Maui Electric's permission and I believe and I'm not sure if Mr. Goode
knows, I believe we, this may be a requirement now on all new homes anyway, but if Mr. Goode
can confirm that.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Goode?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair and Mr. Couch, yeah, for single-family homes, solar water heater is required
by State law. They do have some exemption possibilities, but those are generally for areas that
are a lot cloudier -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. GOODE: --than North Kihei.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So we may want to, Mr. Chair, given that, we may want to tack that on
the multi-family as much as possible. I know the multi-family units that we live in, each one has
two panels and their own water heater and whatnot, so it's doable on multi-family as well, but
apparently it's not required so we may want to add that if that's alright with the, if the applicant
is okay with that too.
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MR. CHUN: At this point, I think it's too preliminary for us in terms of the unit counts and the
economies of scale for us to commit to specific technology for that purpose for the multifamilies.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I can see that because the, if we're looking at the technology issue, with
technology, what if we're not using solar anymore. What if there is a new type of technology
that we're going to be using, I don't know. This one was a tough one. This came from the
Planning Commission and it doesn't really.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, so. Member Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would prefer to revise the condition, Chairman. I would prefer that
the consideration be given to on efficiency and savings, energy savings than actually energy
generation.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I think that that was one of the key components that was coming out of the
Planning Commission. They, someone on the Planning Commission and I don't want to name
names, wanted generating energy.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I understand that, but for me, you know, it's a feel-good thing.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I can take a shower this evening and I can feel good and that's about
it, Chairman.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know what I mean.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Exactly. So what, the language that you're proposing to add -- Ms. Nakata,
do you, did you -- were able to formulate something off the fly?
MS. NAKATA: Could Member Hokama please repeat?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'm just recommending that the condition be changed so that the
consideration shall be given to generating renewable savings and efficiency consistent with the
Clean Energy goals. You know, the Federal government's gonna make a big push to go into
LED. They're willing to, in fact, go after pricing from the manufacturer's point of view to
encourage this type of savings and change the consumer in how to approach new technology,
Chairman, so I would say if anything, that's the area we want the homebuyer and consumer to
move is to utilize those new consumer products that will be coming online shortly.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So Ms. Nakata, were you able to craft a re-worded condition and if you did,
can you say it?
MS. NAKATA: So as Staff understands it, Councilmember Hokama is asking that the word renewable
be deleted and the phrase, savings and efficiency be inserted after the word, energy. So the
condition would read that consideration shall be given to generating energy savings and
efficiency consistent with Hawaii Clean Energy Initiative goals.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Any objections, Members? Mr. Chun, do you have any comment on that?
MR. CHUN: That would be fine, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. CHUN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Before we move on, I'm looking at the Land Use conditions in
No. 20 does relate to energy conservation measures and it's a quite lengthy paragraph, but it -- I
think it incorporates all about, you know, conservation measures and promote sustainable design,
environmental stewardship, solar energy, solar heating, la, la, la, so that was a kind of
comprehensive condition there, which... so, yeah, I mean I think it says what Mr. Hokama's been
saying, too. So I don't...I mean, either way suppose -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Let's ask the Planning Department.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: -- I just want a little more inclusive and detailed than what we just
were discussing via Mr. Hokama's suggestion to I don't know what Department, Mr. Goode,
perhaps.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Goode, yeah, I mean -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Planning then?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --is it, the Planning, sorry, Mr. Spence?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mr. Spence.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I know this came from that, this particular condition came from the Planning
Commission, and I'm sure you're in communication with the person who recommended the
renewable energy condition -- generating, would you be, would your Department be, I guess,
acceptable for this type language to change from renewable to efficiency-type savings?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. Mr. Chairman, I think Councilmember Cochran is correct that it's already
covered in the Land Use Commission conditions. I mean they have to comply with that as much
as anything else.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: But I believe the Land Use Condition 20 does not state energy... generating,
sorry, generating renewable energy.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, but we just pulled that out.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, I know, we pulled it out, but like what was stated by Ms. Cochran, the
Land Use Condition 20 is very similar to what we're stating right now in Condition 2. So do you
want to be consistent with Land Use Condition 20, or do you want to be a little bit different and
since they have to comply with Condition 20 of Land Use, you know, this would, this Condition
2 would separate us a little bit and we would be checking on the generating renewable energy
side.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We just pulled that out.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I know. I know. I know we pulled it out already, but that's, I'm giving you
the, I guess, the rationale behind why it's there.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So Department, is that okay with you guys?
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, again, it's, my earlier comment, it's fine whatever you want to do with
this condition. I'm just, I would be just as happy if it was deleted. You know, this is a
recommendation from the Planning Commission to the County Council. The 19.510 is very
specific that says conditions are supposed to mitigate impacts. The, you know, the, through the
process, you know, there have been, traffic impacts have been recognized, the need for
walkability and bike paths and all that, I think that's, you know, lacking that. I think that would
be an impact, I mean, all the conditions so far are related to those kinds of things. I am not
familiar that there has ever been an impact identified that this condition is supposed to mitigate.
So if it, as Mr. Hokama notes, it's a feel good condition. I don't think it's mitigating anything. I
think the Land Use Commission pretty much covers conservation and those kinds of things, but
if this Committee would like to, I mean, so, as far as I'm concerned, you can, this could be
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deleted, but if the Committee would like to keep it, I'm pretty good with, you know, whatever's
acceptable to you and to the applicant.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So Members, did you, after hearing that statement from the
Department, would you prefer that we delete it or accept it as, I guess, amended by Mr. Hokama?
I guess number one would be, deleting, is there a consensus on deleting?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Delete?
UNIDENTIFIED MEMBER: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Consensus? Okay. We shall delete Condition No. 2.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, just -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --a question. Thank you. Just a question to yourself in regards to
No. 2, because this is your, you've got it via Maui Planning Commission, but you inserted it
here.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And your reasoning?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And our reasoning is we came up with the same analysis that it's right on the
borderline of does it really, does it fit as an impact and we came up with it's a feel good. I'm
going to tell you the truth, truthfully, but it's there because the, I know somebody in the Planning
Commission requested it and possibly, you know, it could be of value someday, you know, in
probably in future conditions that we have that they can look for. Sometimes we look in the past
to look at some language and then that's what we would do. We'd look in the past for other
language and then a new idea or the law changes and we can incorporate that type of language.
It just gives an idea. It's a footprint of an idea that could be followed through later on, which is I
believe was the intent of maybe that person from the Planning Commission, you know, trying to
get that idea out there and so that's why it's there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, I thank you for, you know, willing to put it out there
and have the discussion as we did. It's pretty, consideration shall be given, it's kinda open and
applicant says, sure and because it's consideration shall be given, not you will do this so. But I
just wanted your take on it.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: My opinion is I would like to have it stay in just as like I said as a footprint
to, for future discussions that this body may have or the full Council in the future. Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just to as another point of procedure, if we don't have consensus,
essentially there's no vote because we're at bare quorum so.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If one of us decides now we want to leave that in, then it stays in until
at least it comes to the next round.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah. For me, I would rather have it in.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, so leave it in. We don't have consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And Chair, I agree with you because I mean, no harm, no foul. It's
what it is and I believe Condition 20 in State Land Use covers what Mr. Hokama's been wanting
to see happen and applicant obviously agreed and I think we're covered on that aspect so.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. So that...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So what are we leaving in though, Mr. Hokama's version?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, we're going to, we had the consensus on Mr. Hokama's version and
then for the deletion, no consensus so it stays in as amended by Mr. Hokama's language. So
Condition No. 3.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, sorry, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I like your original.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, going back to the renewable portion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, no, no, but so. Anyway, that was my -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --retracting the consensus --34-
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --was my personal, your original.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Let me start over then. Do we have consensus on the original language,
which would be including the generating renewable energy?
UNIDENTIFIED MEMBER: No.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: No, so. There goes your answer.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, you're gonna have to do that when we have a, either at
Council or -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --if this goes to one more Committee meeting when we have more
people.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right, right. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that, you might want to put that one in limbo right now.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. We'll do that. And then for No. 3...
MS. NAKATA: Excuse me, Mr. Chair, Staff would just note that the language is already in the bill, so
if there's not a vote to amend the language, it would stay in the bill as currently written.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Good point. So it's...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: As currently written or as, because you have, you have changed is
given to shall be given, so which is the language that is...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I would like to amend, okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, what's in the bill?
MS. NAKATA: If there's no consensus on the revision, then it would be what's in the bill currently.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Which is, is given.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, yeah. Would be is given instead of shall be. I put, I amended it to
shall to make it more of a requirement, but that's okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It's just no consensus on any of that one so.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: All right, that's fine. So if we leave it as is, as originally written in the bill,
it's almost like they may or may not be able to, but by putting in shall be, then they really do
need to put forth some kind of consideration, at least a consideration.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, again...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Not that it's gonna be enforceable, but.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But we're gonna have to, we're gonna re-discuss this either at Council

VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --or because you don't have consensus on any of that.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right, right, definitely. So it stays as is as in, as -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --stated in the original bill. So we're going on to Condition No. 3 and that
would be...Department, do you have any comments for Condition No. 3?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 3(a)?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: 3(a).
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, our Department would prefer the alternative language from, written by
yourself.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: The, I think it's a lot easier to comply with. First off, I don't know, you know, you put
in a question here saying what is a phase in this context. We don't know that. Also, I would say,
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I don't know, we do not issue Certificate of Occupancies for initial occupancy of a phase. I
mean we might deem that a phase is complete, but I'm not even aware that phases are identified
or whatever, so I think the alternative language is much better and it's much more easily
understood by the administrative agencies.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So, Members -- oh, wait. Mr. Chun, on my, in the original bill, it has
No. 3 on there and then I'm proposing alternative language and that's stated as 3(a) in the clean
copy, any comments on that?
MR. CHUN: That would be fine, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Do we have consensus for the alternative language?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: In concept, yes. I would like to figure out a way to put in there that a
digital copy's okay, so they don't have to come up with five copies or whatever. They can just
send us a digital copy whether its CD, thumb drive or an e-mail, if that's...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I think you're talking about the...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: For the annual compliance report.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, okay, for the annual compliance report.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If that's okay with the Department. I mean I, let's move into the
21st Century.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Shall provide.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And that's something Council has to work on -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --on how we're gonna deal with the recordkeeping.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Why don't we just leave it as is with the...you know, until we...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We're gonna make the decision on what we're gonna accept as
official records.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right, because we don't know what is official recording. Okay. So getting
back to it, do we have consensus on the alternative language that I'm proposing?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Moving on to Condition No. 4.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Your own question in this whole thing and Mr. Spence didn't have
an answer about the word, phrase.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Phase.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, phase.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We're not using that.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Phase, yeah. So in the original condition that's attached to the original bill,
they use the word, phase, and I was like, what does that mean? So we spoke to the applicant and
they said, oh, they were gonna do it in, do the project in phases, so we called it increments, so we
changed it. And according to the Planning Department, there was issues in terms of the
Certificate of Occupancy, so the language preferred is...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But we're looking at (a), 3(a)?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, 3(a).
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Do we have a consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Got it. Consensus.
UNIDENTIFIED MEMBER: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Moving onto Condition No. 4, Departments, either
Public Works or Planning? This was proposed and worked jointly with the Department of Public
Works and ourselves.
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MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair, yeah, for Public Works, and actually, we'll just, I mean, there is concurrence,
too. We're okay with the condition as you've amended it.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: The applicant?
MR. CHUN: Yes, sir. That would be fine.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. And Members, any questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You know, we discussed it, Ms. Cochran and I,
when we were out at the site visit, noticed that the, yeah that one roadway that goes out through
the neighboring property and then down to a signalized intersection and there was a small gulch
there that could potentially be forded. Should we put language in there to allow them to have
that as a potential if they can work it out with the neighboring landowner in case, for whatever
reason they got lucky and the neighboring landowner said yeah, we'll give you an easement
through our property, that would be a, the most preferred way out. But right now, this doesn't
allow for that. It's not saying that they must do it, it's just saying that if they can come up with
that other alternative exit, that this will allow them to do that?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Why don't we ask the Department in terms of their comments on why we
didn't include the, I guess, the other side of it. Where was that other location?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Down closer to Piilani Highway there is a bit of a roadway that goes,
that's already there, and then it fords a really shallow gulch and then it comes out to, it can come
out to a portion of roadway that is signalized at Mokulele and Piilani Highway.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, I understand, but that, but in, if you look at the big picture of things,
it's, well, I think it was even your suggestion during the site visit to have it on the mauka side
that would go connecting all the way -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, yeah, if that road ever...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --across to the commercial centers -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If that road ever goes in.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --and that is more practical.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: You know, and it actually would relieve a lot of that congestion in that area.
It's just more practical to go that way. I mean that's how I feel about...
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Absolutely and that's years and years and years away, and if they're
able to get this temporary or you know, potential exit, we should at least allow them to be able to
satisfy a condition with that.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I think there's a, I mean, if I can refer to Corporation Counsel and I could
make the explanation, but it probably has more authority coming from him 'cause that's his
position, but we did add in language from the Departments. I know they gave us some language
and then we added more language to put some conditions, further conditions in there for time,
time constraints but. Why don't I have Mr. Hopper explain Condition No. 4?
MR. HOPPER: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I think the only change we discussed was the in conformance
with the schedule approved by Department of Public Works. That way, the Department would
have to have a schedule that it was okay with as far as when this would be done. That's also to
avoid having a, the automatic five-year time frame that you have as the, kind of the default for
your conditions automatically come into play. So it basically says there has to be a schedule that
the Department of Public Works is okay with for the construction of these improvements.
Should the Committee want them to be completed earlier or improvements in a specific area, it
can look at those, but the original condition that both Public Works and the developer had
submitted didn't really have a specific time frame, so this is to make clear that it would be at the
approval of Public Works in order to determine that time frame. But the Committee is free to
come up with a different language or have some other source, but this was a possible way to
have something that was a bit more concrete than the original condition was.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So basically we were giving, I guess, the power to put the time zone, I mean,
the time schedule in the hands of the Public Works Director.
MR. HOPPER: And.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: We thought that was more practical.
MR. HOPPER: And I would also note that based on the language, it states that, shall determine
practical roadway and pedestrian access connections and shall include possible connections, so
there are no mandatory connections required by this condition. There's not specific conditional
conditions, it just says they need to be considered and if they're done, the Department of Public
Works can require them and state when they have to be done, but if you want to have specific
conditions in a specific area, this condition wouldn't necessarily require that. There's also a 70
per cent as you saw before, there is a 70 per cent buildout condition that the TIAR has to be
updated, and that can include additional roadway changes as well, but it may not. It's at the
discretion of the Department of Public Works -- of the Department of Transportation, I'm sorry
for that one. So these are conditions that will be subject to decisions to be made by future
departments. They're not specific conditions that say this project must have a connection in a
certain area or another certain area, just to be aware and that's what was proposed by the
developer and the Department at the time as a, as I believe, a compromise that they had thought
was okay. But that's what the condition essentially says.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. My concern is it says, these connections shall include possible
roadways, two listed possible roadways, so I'm guessing that if they're gonna, to satisfy this
condition, they have to have one or two or both -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --one or both of those.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: But like I said, if the roadway that is within the vicinity of the plan -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Kaiwahine.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --Kaiwahine Village project, which is mauka and it's owned also by
Haleakala Ranch, if somehow that, we can't do that, then there's an option that we're requiring
them to do something else. There's possible other road connections, but they gotta make a
second road ...(inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct. My question to Corp. Counsel is, if they happen to get lucky
enough to be able to have that one that's further south or further west, closer to Piilani Highway,
would that satisfy this condition? It's not one of the two listed, but there is another connection
out.
MR. HOPPER: Well, Mr. Chair, it does say, once it says, shall include, it also says, possible roadways.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Possible.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: That's the language.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. HOPPER: So I think this whole thing is going to really be subject to what the Department of
Public Works and A&B when they come up with the schedule and the Department assesses the
connections that are being looked at here, what they determine.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: A lot of flexibility here and maybe the Applicant can explain this as well because I
think they and Public Works kind of jointly proposed the original language, which says shall
include possible roadway connections. I don't think the intent was that it's mandatory that one
of those two connections be done because it says, possible.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure. And as long as that's okay, I'm fine. If they get that other
connection and it satisfies the condition.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right. And Mr. Couch, just to let you know that we added the specific
TMKs, and because in speaking with the applicant, they said it's more likely or it's more
practical to go that route instead of.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So I wanted specifics in there and also incorporate a way that if they can't
do it, then they will have to find another way somehow.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. And it could be anyway.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And then leave that, this -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --you know, the time frame with the Department of Public Works, with the
Director in terms of -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --when that's gonna get built or the scheduling.
MR. HOPPER: And I just wanted to clarify, should there be a determination that there are no practical
roadway or pedestrian connections that can be made, maybe because the land ownership won't
allow it or something, that this condition wouldn't require any specific additional connections. It
requires that consideration and for the Department of Public Works to review that, but it says,
practical roadway and pedestrian connections, and it also says, shall include possible roadway
connections. If there's going to be specific additional connections that are going to be
mandatory, not at the discretion of the Department, then that's something that we would be have
to write in. If it's okay to say this is going to be reviewed down the line and determination made
by a Department, that's essentially what this condition does.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. That's fine.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Having said that, then, and heard that, the only concern that I would
have is that ultimately if after everything gets built out and everything's in and there's still only
one way in and out, that is a big concern I have. That's the biggest concern I have with this
project, is the one way in and out.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah. And I don't think -- and Mr. Hopper, if you could clarify that, that
was one of my main concerns, too.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: It was like, I wasn't going to let -- I'm sorry, Grant, you guys off the hook.
But if Mr. Hopper could explain our rationale in adding the language to basically go past the
default five years and what kind of constraints we would impose on the developer?
MR. HOPPER: Well, Mr. Chair, the decision, the timing is up to the Committee, and perhaps the
developer can explain what type of hardship it would be to have to establish this specific
connection within five years. If the Committee puts that as a condition, it could, but I think the
developer has explained that there are going to be problems with doing that but. So maybe the
developer could answer that for us, but that's, that's as I understood it, not necessarily something
that could be done within either a five-year period or a certain period of time. Again, if you
wanted to tie this condition to something that had to be established prior to subdivision approval
or within five years or something like that, that's again at the option of the Committee. But this
language here in conformance with the schedule approved by DPW, it allows the Department to
establish those time frames. That's one option that was decided in this case, but if there's
something else that the Committee would like to have in mind or something else that it is
preferable, there are some, there's flexibility in that as far as coming up with another connection,
but if there's nothing specified, frankly I would recommend specifying a time because it's
always easier. If you want a specific time, then there's the default five-year period, but if, you
know, so that's all subject to when the developer can actually...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So, yeah, Mr. Couch, the, this was problematic because we were dealing
with the five-year default, so if the condition wasn't met or not wasn't met, but if after five years,
it basically goes away. So I wanted it to have more of a life, so we allowed the time frame to be
subject to the jurisdiction of the Director of Public Works, so it would live longer in terms of a
restriction or condition, yeah. Does that make sense?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. It absolutely makes sense and I'm fine with that. My, again, my
biggest concern if you look at this document that was provided by Mr. Munekiyo today, you look
at the access into the property, it's one spot here, if there happens to be a, you know, two- or
three-car accident or God forbid a pedestrian fatality, the Police Department's gonna block off
that whole area. So those people can't either get back into their homes or leave their homes until
that is cleared up so or if there is, God forbid, a fire in that general vicinity. This is the only way
in and out of the place and that scares me.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So, Mr
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I, you know, I've talked with Mr. Chun about it and he's aware of
my concerns, but we need some other way out, even if it's an emergency way out or anything
like that. That's...
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So why don't we refer to Mr. Chun's -- do you have any comments in
regards to Condition No. 4, as you've heard, there was, there's been several discussions going
on?
MR. CHUN: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I think Condition 4 was drafted with an understanding that there
are elements of this discussion that are not in the control of anyone in this room insofar as the
adjacent lands to this particular parcel are not owned by the applicant. That said, I think that the
language is broad enough so that if an alternative such as that which Mr. Couch had, you know,
put before the Committee, should at some point become something that that could happen, this
language would not preclude the Department of Public Works from deeming that to be suitable.
But I think that the time, the reference to the conformity with the schedule approved by the
Department is good language in the context of what we have to work with today. I mean, we all
are aware of the very nice plans that the adjacent landowners have and how that would dovetail
nicely with this project. We don't have control over that timeline, so I think that the language as
drafted recognizes that and it's, you know, realistic in that under the circumstances that we face.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. I like the drafting of it...that's all right...anyways, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Love the language, not a problem with it. Again, the one thing we do
have control of in this room is the project itself. If we could figure out a way to get even an
emergency access, I, you know, I don't know. Because even if they get through the Kaiwahine
project, it's gonna come right back down to that same intersection, the traffic comes right back
down to that same intersection, so that's what we have control of in this room right now and I'd
love to find a way. As far as the traffic is concerned, their mitigation according to the DOT and
all the traffic reports seems to work in most cases, but in a case of an emergency or something,
that's where I'm concerned. I just would hate to see the County, you know, people love to sue
the County for everything, the County being sued because somebody couldn't get in or out and
something happened, whatever. I mean, you've seen some of the suits we've had in
Mr. Hokama's Committee, so this is a tough one only because he doesn't have much leeway
either. You know, the applicant is kinda stuck unless they want to spend lots of bucks in
conjunction with a lot of other people to get another roadway somewhere else. You know, we've
talked about long-term plans, which is fine, just right now, that's a concern. And I, you know, I
don't know if it's a deal breaker or not at this point, but I do understand that they're mitigating
the regular daily traffic issues, and I don't know if they have a copy of what's being planned
throughout that whole area. I thought I saw them have a copy, but I'm not sure if they brought it.
But it's in the Maui Island Plan if you take a look at what's in the Maui Island Plan. But there
are, is connectivity through those things, but like he says, he doesn't have control over as to
when they're going to build it.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Chun.
MR. CHUN: Mr. Chair and Committee Members, on the topic of emergency situations, the Public

Works Department did bring that up and did recognize the idea that actually the park area that
we are planning is adjacent to the County park area in the neighboring subdivision. And for
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emergency purposes, there could be connectivity between the two green spaces, you know,
controlled access perhaps...just something to consider. We would be happy to work with Public
Works on that and with Parks, of course.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So did we want to, do you want us to revisit Condition No. 4 to
include that type of language as well?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, if they can get through that park, you know, 'cause it does,
you're right, it does connect to that park. That might be a perfectly good -MR. CHUN: Maybe just for, yeah, the odd -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --for emergencies.
MR. CHUN: --situations that might arise.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Okay. So why don't we...can...yes, Mr. Goode.
MR. GOODE: Oh, thanks, Chair. I'd say, as you reconsider the condition, you know, our Department's
been on record of desiring a second access.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
MR. GOODE: And so in, the way you've currently worded it, you know, we have to work on a
schedule together, so our position in working with A&B on that schedule is gonna be, there is
gonna be a second exit so how and where, we're not sure yet. We haven't certainly gotten that
far, but we're on board with the second exit and they are, obviously some things are out of their
control, but if the exit is also, you know, potentially just an emergency access, that does bring up
other opportunities with neighboring landowners to me rather than a permanent access so. Lots
of flexibility here, but I just want to say on behalf of the Department, we want a second exit.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So it's my understanding that Condition No. 4 would provide you the
authority to, I guess, work with the applicant to create the second access. That's what I thought
all along that that was what we were working forward, working towards, was that second access
and that's why Condition No. 4 was created.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, that's correct, but if some of the Members want more specificity or more
requirements then that could be wordsmithed in here.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Did you...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And not -- Mr. Chair, sorry.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, yes, go ahead, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not necessarily. My concern was that Mr. Hopper said if they can't
find any other way out, then they don't have to do anything.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, no, I think that's incorrect.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, that's what he said.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Carla?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Maybe I misinterpreted -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Can you pipe in on this one? We need two against one on this one.
MR. HOPPER: Well, yes, Mr. Chair, I mean if there's, if the Department of Public Works sees it as not
practical or possible to have these roadway connections, then, yes, they don't have to have a,
have specific connections. I mean nothing in the condition requires that a specific connection be
done. It says they will coordinate to determine practical roadway and pedestrian access
connections. If there's nothing practical, you know, if you want to make this a mandatory
condition, there are ways to do it where you've got specific roadway connections or that more
than one connection will have to be made prior to final subdivision approval being granted. We
can put that in there.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So if...
MR. HOPPER: I don't know if it's going to be possible for them to comply with it, but we can certainly
write it that way.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I'm okay with something like that, as long as, you know, the
second connection can be just used as an emergency if we, you know, kinda go through the park
there. That's my biggest concern, you know, is the bottleneck right there.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: But I think if the language covers the fact that the, you know, the Director
and he's stating on the record that, yeah, that's what they want, they want that second access and
that, they, it would be, if he finds it to be not practical, it's his call, it's his discretion not to...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I really like...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: He, meaning the Public Director.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Public Works Director.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Public Works Director.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I really like Mr. Goode, he does a good job, but if he's out of here in
one or four, five years, then what? And in about five years is when they're talking about picking
stuff up. We could have somebody who says, nah, you're fine, go for it.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Okay, so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's where I'm concerned.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So it sounds as though we don't have consensus for Condition No. 4
and we could go back to the drawing board if you're, if Mr. Chun would be willing to work with
the Department in redrafting again.
MR. CHUN: Sure, Mr. Chair, whatever you folks deem appropriate.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, and just jumping back to our site inspection and Mr. Couch
and I looking at that already, in fact we were standing on the road that's not being utilized that
goes to adjacent property which is not A&B, I understand, and we were wondering how come. I
mean, and so I just kinda want, I guess, exact detail maybe from applicant as to, I know it's not
theirs, okay, I understand, but also in this No. 4, we were talking about a possible connection to
another, an entity that's not them, who is Haleakala Ranch, too, so why cannot this other
property be mentioned a possible, you know, connection at some day in the future be, you know,
considered, you know, also. So that's kinda one of my questions and I'm looking back at some
handouts, PowerPoints, I think that area was previously considered as an access option by Austin
Tsutsumi & Associates, but I don't have, it doesn't state exactly the reasoning why, you know,
and perhaps it's because it's not owned by A&B. So I don't know if the applicant can chime in
and give a little more details as to why that was completely scrapped and not considered or
thought of as perhaps a future only emergency case only route or of, to that effect.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Mr. Chun.
MR. CHUN: Just to clarify, I think our understanding, as well as that of the Department is that the
language here does not preclude that particular alternative from being considered.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
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MR. CI-IUN: The second sentence simply lays out a couple of examples of things that should be, you
know, in the mix, but so that's answer to your first question. Answer to your second question, I
don't think that that particular route was what Austin Tsutsumi & Associates had considered.
What they did consider which was not, kinda didn't make it through the ultimate Traffic Impact
Analysis Report was the right-in, right-out, which is not the same as that, that particular road.
There was going to be, there was proposed an additional access, I guess to the Mokulele side of
the property that would allow direct access on a right-in, right-out basis onto Piilani, but it wasn't
that road that went across the gulch. It was different from that. Yeah, we didn't assume that that
would be available to us as an alternative -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And Chair...
MR. CHUN: --in our original proposals.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Chair, if I may ask a follow-up?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Chun. And so it was just, it was never asked? I
mean you just assumed, forget it, let's not go there and ask the landowner for a possibility of
utilization. It was just never pursued or asked?
MR. CHUN: We didn't pursue it because generally from a traffic engineering perspective, you
generally don't want to put roads through gulches, so in terms of what would be in keeping with,
I guess, best practices in terms of traffic engineering, it was not considered as a preferred
alternative, even though we don't own the land.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Okay. Thank you. I, Chair, I believe I saw one down by
Fairmont, is it, where they have the little line and the ford that goes through there and also
Molokai has them. I drive through one every day, but you know, yeah and there's a little stick
with the line saying if higher than this, do not go through and it's kinda common sense that
you're not, but so, anyways, Chair...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Well, I mean, it doesn't, this language doesn't preclude -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right and that's good, and that's good.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --them building there. It's just that we wanted to focus first on the, on the
Haleakala road side first. 'Cause it, in practicality that, there's a whole, if you look at the
General Plan area, there's going to be a lot of subdivisions built through there, commercial area,
so that would be the best way to at least look at it first there, and then secondarily if that cannot
be completed or accomplished, then they have the possibility under the direction of the Public
Works Director to build another possible and maybe even consider your route there --
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --over the gulch, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Well, thank you, Chair. And it's just, it just scares me to
have everything accessed out on Kaiwahine.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean, really, currently it can and God forbid something
happened -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --as Mr. Couch has stated certain examples.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, yes I understand and further mauka, I guess could be alternate
routes that would circle down through Ohukai, I guess, as secondary routes out of a evacuation
situation.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So for Condition No. 4, what I'm hearing is that you would like us to
go back to the drawing board and place in language -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, if you would, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --for a confirmed second access, right?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I would prefer.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So we'll revisit No. 4. So Members, can we...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, okay. I guess we have, we might have a resolution to this. Ms. Nakata
just indicated that she might have some language that, to present that could solve this issue. So
Ms. Nakata, can you go ahead and state your...do I have to read this? Okay. On the second
sentence into Condition No. 4, so that would be right after DPW, we would add, at least one
additional access between the Project and adjacent lands (i.e. a secondary access) shall be
provided in conformance with the approved schedule. Does this work, Members?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Ask him.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, yes. Mr. Chun?
MR. CHUN: Could you repeat?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. After, okay, after the first sentence, we have DPW period, and then
adding, at least one additional access between the Project and adjacent lands (i.e. a secondary
access) shall be provided in conformance with the approved schedule.
MR. CHUN: Is the intention here to encompass the possibility of an emergency access point?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I believe so. I mean it's...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's getting close, but as he mentioned, if the secondary, second
access is at this point at least emergency until everything else gets built up out there, that's fine.
But if they're saying, if that, if somebody were to interpret that as saying, no, you gotta have a
second access, period, before we continue, then that, I don't know that that would work. But if
it's an emergency access through the park or that kind of thing -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --that's feasible.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I see what you're saying. You just want an emergency access, period, aside
from the connectivity.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Some sort of second access.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The second one at this point can be emergency only.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Until everything else gets built out around there.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah. No, I understand where you're coming from. I think we're going to
need a little time to...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes. Mr. Chun.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: May I make a suggestion, then?
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: If Ms. Nakata's language could be supplemented so that it would read at
least one additional access, which may be an emergency access between the project and adjacent
lands, et cetera, then it might speak to Mr. Couch's...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, I see that. At least one additional emergency access.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: At least one additional access which may be an emergency access.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, which may be or shall be? Which may be?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It could be or it could a permanent.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, okay. Which may be an emergency access between the Project and
adjacent lands (i.e. a secondary access) shall be provided in conformance with the approved
schedule. Agreeable? Yes, Mr. Hopper. Sorry.
MR. HOPPER: Just, if the intent is for it to be a roadway access, then I think that should be specified
because this paragraph talks about roadway and pedestrian access. You may want to specify
roadway.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: And I don't know if you want to be more specific as to the timing. I know it's a
schedule approved by DPW, but if it needs to be before final subdivision approval, before the
first building permit, I'm not sure exactly when the schedule would, you know, when the
roadway would have to be done. And when, how much leeway the Department of Public Works
has, can nail all that after everything's built or when that would be.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, Mr. Couch. That being said, you just threw a monkey wrench in all
process here. But I think we might have to -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's a revisit.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --revisit that condition No. 4. We're almost there. I think it's just a matter
of drafting.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I see, let's see, one, two, three, four...eight. We have twelve more
conditions so. Do you want to do two more conditions and then we'll go `til about 4:30.
Hopefully we can get at least halfway through this. So we'll go on to Condition No. 5. Any
comment from the Departments?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'll make it easy, Chairman. I'm gonna object to this one.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, revisit, No. 5. Is there any reason for the objection?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It intrigues me, that again, a State Department is gonna ask the
County to put in a condition for a State Department. You know, the Land Use Commission had
their opportunity, why didn't they take care of the State Department's requirements. It's already
in Condition...what is it for them, under the Land Use Commission. They have something about
education. It's...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Fourteen.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Condition 13 -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Fourteen.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --or 14, excuse me.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Fourteen.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: ...(Inaudible)... school facilities.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, so for me it's -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So do, is there a consensus -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I don't...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: --to delete it?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I won't speak for the other Members, but yeah, I just won't support
this one, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Would you rather have it deleted?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I don't have a problem deleting it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's fine.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, deletion?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Delete.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Delete?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Consensus.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Consensus. Wait...Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: I would just comment this is redundant -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right.
MR. SPENCE: --with what's already required. The, I know from past experience, subdivisions are
routed to Department of Education and they will recognize that you gotta do this, and I checked
with Director Goode and he's saying, building permits. So when you go to build the multifamily units, those are gonna go to Department of Education as well. So they'll have to make
contributions one way or another.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So Mr. Chun, deletion of No. 5 is okay with you?
MR. CHUN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Consensus, deletion of No. 5. Going to No. 6. Any comments from
the Department for Condition No. 6?
MR. SPENCE: Okay. Mr. Chairman, I -- maybe Director Goode has something to say to it, but I don't
pretend to know what DOT...they're, on the one hand they are accounting for future conditions
by saying, you're gonna update your TIAR, but, so that, you know, they're saying okay for now
and then they're gonna get another bite of the apple further on.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Goode, any comments?
MR. GOODE: Two quick comments. One, we did have a chance to review this in advance, and we like
the language and we can work with it as relates to how we issue building permits and do final
inspections or CO's for multi-family. And we do like the inclusion, I think you have it in most
of these DOT conditions that, all this at no cost to the State of Hawaii and the County or the
County of Maui so, I like the inclusion of us in that.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, we don't wanna get stuck with the bill either. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I can be supportive of everything but the bold print. I
have no confidence in the State DOT to not screw up this application so.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I prefer to go with what I know is gonna be, which is prior to first
dwelling unit and that's good enough for me.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. And do you have a comment, Mr. Chun?
MR. CHUN: Yes, Mr. Chair, just to explain the proposed language to the Committee. The State
Department of Transportation actually already has a condition imposed upon this project through
the Land Use Commission, which sort of gives them the authority to impose all of these
conditions in the first place. What we proposed the suggested language for is because of the fact
that moving forward, the State Department of Transportation has a continuing authority to
basically amend what it requires of this or any other project over time, and so the concern is that
we wanted to include this language so that should that happen as it happens as a matter of course,
we're not in a position where we have a State agency requiring something of us that is actually
inconsistent with a zoning condition that got adopted verbatim, you know, circa 2014 and then
you know, five, ten years hence, something different is required and all of a sudden we have a set
of zoning conditions that are inconsistent and problematic in terms of what we have to do
anyway. So that's the goal of the proposed language there.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So it would basically, not really allow, but it would allow you a little bit of
flexibility of not having to go back to, I guess, the Department of Transportation to change?
MR. CHUN: No, sir, it would give us the flexibility of not having to apply to change the zoning
conditions -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: The zoning conditions.
MR. CHUN: --here at the County level because the State does whatever the State does independent of
the County is my point. And, so that's the goal, just to make sure that we don't unwittingly
create a scenario where everybody throws up their hands and going, what are you doing back
here again for, and it's because of how the system kinda works in terms of Department of
Transportation.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Well, with that being said, Mr. Hokama, would you yield for the, that type
of language to be incorporated?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know what is interesting, Chair, the State get double jeopardy
on this. They get two cracks on one application, so what is good for the goose, why wouldn't be
good for the County? That means what, you can put in language that we want to re-review this
project and adjust conditions of zoning? I mean, we are trying to make the best-informed
decision on this application with information we have, so is the State, but the State can keep
changing the rules as the years go by, because they can re-review more updated information that
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the Council will never have that kind of same opportunity. So now I'm gonna have to trust State
bureaucrats, which I have no confidence in, especially in DOT, to make decisions on the
County's behalf? I don't think so. Not -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: That's a good point.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --with the vote I'm gonna have to cast.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can Mr. Chun give us an example, 'cause I'm, the way the wording is
here, the way I read the wording anyway, it says, shall be designed and constructed by A&B
prior to occupancy of the first dwelling unit, or as may be subsequently determined by the State
Department of Transportation. So the way I read this is, if the State Department of
Transportation says, no, you don't have to do it until you get 100 units in, then that's what I read,
the way it reads here to me, but I may be wrong as opposed to us saying, no, you gotta do it
before the first unit.
MR. CHUN: It could also, the scenario could also arise where Department of Transportation might say,
you know what, we decided we need an extra right-turn lane here. And the way the current
language reads per the DOT's condition at the State level as well as what they're asking the
County to adopt, gives them the flexibility to do so, essentially, yeah. And so, we just want to
recognize the fact that they do change their minds, and we accept that to be the reality that we all
work within and, you know, that's why we proposed the language.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I have a suggestion, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I mean, not in exact wordings. It's, you know, if they say, the State
says, well, we want another right-turn lane here, the State could also say, yeah, you don't need
the second left-turn lane. I'm okay with saying, as delineated in the traffic conceptual layout
today, no less than. If they want to increase turn lanes or whatever, I'm fine with that, and
maybe we can throw language in there that allows them to increase traffic mitigation, but not
decrease what was submitted as of today, then I'm okay with that. You know, if they want to
increase, fine, they don't have to come back to us. I would think they wouldn't have to come
back to us to make it better -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I see what you're saying.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --as opposed to make it worse so. And I think, I can't speak for
Mr. Hokama, but I think he's, you know, his concern is that the State's gonna change their mind
and remove a traffic lane, at least that's the way I read it. But if they say, you know, improve
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that even better, that intersection, that whole area, I'm fine with letting the State require them
more, but not requiring less.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Less.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That make sense?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, it does.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I don't know if that...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: It does.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I don't know if that makes Mr. Hokama happy or not, but.
MR. CHUN: I mean, just to throw this out, one --you not gonna do this-- but one way of dealing with it
would be to simply rely on the Land Use Commission's language. I mean, you know.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, Chairman...
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I think we just gotta revisit that one.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Just, I'll have to go back to the drawing board on that one.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I would ask, yeah, if we can maybe rethink this one
through. For me, I understand the difficult situation the applicant is in, but the Councilors are in
a difficult position, too. We gonna need to make a decision based on things that we're being told
may not be complied with because an agency may change their mind about what we feel is the
right traffic mitigation efforts to take care this zoning request. So, you know, I appreciate the
language, but you know, all I see this is giving DOT Highways another political crack at a
developer than doing a logical project to alleviate congestion and bring efficiency to the
transportation of the road system. So you know, whose game you want to play? Only we can
grant zoning.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right. Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Not the Land Use Commission, not State DOT, only the Council of
this County and I would say we need to make that call ourselves.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So that being said, Mr. Hokama, if we were to delete that language of, or as
may be subsequently determined by the State Department of Transportation, you would be okay
with that Condition No. 6?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: In fact, I would be happy if the State DOT would take us to Court.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Chun, would you be acceptable to that?
MR. CHUN: Well, I think I've explained our case we're in.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: I know.
MR. CHUN: What this would mean is, I'm not going to say if, when the State inevitably comes up with
some case scenario, we're gonna be right back here asking for an amendment to the zoning
conditions, and I just feel like that's counter-productive all the way around. So that's the
concern. If the...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So what you telling us is what we going through this afternoon is
useless then, because DOT's going to change their minds down the road anyway?
MR. CHUN: Well, it's not useless, because I think that what we're arriving at is an understanding as far
as what's, you know, what's proposed and what the traffic impact assessment indicates would be
suitable to accommodate the, you know, the ultimate requirements at this intersection, so that's a
good thing, you know. It's just that -- so that's not useless. But I, my concern is that we, you
know, unwittingly, you know, put ourselves, not just us, ourselves as applicant, but ourselves as
a County in a situation where, you know, process, you know, once again becomes really kind of
a burden in terms of getting things done, yeah, and so that's the goal of trying to accommodate
for what we feel certain will transpire. We'll revisit the condition with your Staff.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, we'll revisit that one. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And you know, I understand his concern and I empathize with it
because we say they've given us, this is what the changes are gonna be, this many lanes, this
many right-turn, left-turn lanes, et cetera, any change to that, whether its increasing the turn lanes
or decreasing causes them to have to come back here. I'm fine and if you can work out the
language that any additional improvements required by the State DOT, they don't have to come
back to us. I'm fine with that. I don't know if Mr. Hokama would be, but if they try to take
away a lane, no, I'm not okay with that.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I don't know how you can work that language.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, yeah, we can work out that language. It all depends on whether
Mr. Hokama would, I mean, we can work that language out, but then if we come back up and it's
presented and no consensus, that we've just burned, you know, half a day trying to figure out the
language.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, we may have more Members, too -VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Right. Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --at that time.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Look at you. Mr. Hokama, is that, you have a comment on whether you
would at least consider a drafted language in...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, Chairman, of course, you know, I would like us to reach
a decision-making situation down the road so, of course I'll be open. But I don't have a problem
drawing a line in the sand with State DOT, you know. I mean, I'm ready to take them on and so,
you know, if it has to be this project, I'll draw the line in the sand on this one. But, hey, don't
have a problem taking on DOT at all.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, I can appreciate that. Members, I'm going to go ahead and say that
we don't have consensus for number...Condition No. 6, and the time is 4:30, and so usually we
try to end by this time so that I don't keep you guys past the hour. So I'm going to, without any
objections, defer this matter.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

(Excused: GCB, RC, MPV, and

MW)

ACTION:

DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
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VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And I'd like to thank the Departments for participating and for all their hard
work in helping us get these conditions put together, as well as the applicant.
MR. CHUN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Adjourned? Are you adjourned?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, sorry. We are adjourned. Thank you. . . (gavel).. .
ADJOURN:

4:30 p.m.

PROV

DON S. GUZMAN, V/ -CHAIR
Land Use Co r ittee
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